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2.9 FIRE COMMISSION
e
Fire Commission Regular Meeting
Wednesday, January 8, 2020 - 9:00 a.m. — 12:00 p.m.

City Hail, 1 Dr. Carlton B. Goodlett Place, Room 416 M San Fz‘andisco W California B 94102

AGENDA

Ttem No.

1. ROLL CALL
President Stephen A. Nakajo
Vice President Francee Covington
Commissioner Michael Hardeman
Commissioner Ken Cleaveland
Commissioner Joe Alioto Veronese
Chief of Department Jeanine Nicholson

2. GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT

Members of the public may address the Commission for up to three minutes on any matter within
the Commission’s jurisdiction and does not appear on the agenda. Speakers shall address their

- remarks to the Commission as a whole and not to individual Commissioners or Department
personnel. Commissioners are not to enter into debate or discussion with a speaker. The lack of a
response by the Commissioners or Department personnel does not necessarily constitute
agreement with or support of statements made during public comment.

3, APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES [Discussion and possible action]
Discussion and possible action to approve meeting minutes.

e Minutes from the Special Meeting on November 18, 2019,
o Minutes from Regular Meeting on December 11, 2019

4. OVERVIEW OF THE CITY’S BUDGET INSTRUCTIONS AND PROCESS FOR
FY 20/21-21/22 [Discussion]
Discussion and overview of the City’s budget instructions and process for FY 20/21-21/22.

5. REPORT ON FY 2020-2021 CAPITAL BUDGET REQUESTS [Discussion and
possible action]

Report from the Department’s Deputy Director of Finance and Planning on the Department’s FY
20/21-20/22 Capital budget requests.

6. CHIEF OF DEPARTMENT’S REPORT [Discussionf

REPORT FROM CHIEF OF DEPARTMENT, JEANINE NICHOLSON

Report on current issues, activities and events within the Department since the Fire Commission
meeting on December 11, 2019, including budget, academies, special events, communications
and outreach to other government agencies and the public. '

REPORT FROM OPERATIONS, DEPUTY CHIEF VICTOR WYRSCH
Report on overall field operations, including greater alarm fires, Emergency Medical Services,
Bureau of Fire Prevention & Investigation, Homeland Security and Airport Division.

7. COMMISSION REPORT [Discussion]



Report on Commission activities since last meeting on December 11, 2019,

8. FIRE COMMISSION ANNUAL STATEMENT OF PURPOSE 2020 [Discussion
and possible action]
Discussion and possible action to adopt the 2020 Annual Statement of Purpose.

9. FIRE COMMISSION’S PROCESS OF SELECTING DEPARTMENT
PHYSICIAN TO FILL YACENCY [Discussion and possible action]

President Nakajo to describe the process of selecting Department Physician to fill the current
vacancy.

10. AGENDA FOR NEXT AND FUTURE FIRE COMMISSION MEETINGS
[Discussion]
Discussion regarding agenda for next and future Fire Commission meetings.

11. PUBLIC COMMENT ON ITEM 12
Public comment on all matters pertaining fo Items [2(b), below, including public comment on
whether to hold Items 12(b), in closed session.

12, POSSIBLE CLOSED SESSION REGARDING PERSONNEL MATTERS AND
EXISTING LITIGATION

a. VOTE ON WHETHER TO CONDUCT ITEMS 12(b), IN CLOSED SESSION
[Action]

The Commission may hear [tem 12(b) regarding existing litigation in closed session if it
votes to invoke the attorney client privilege (Government Code § 54956.9;
Administrative Code § 67.10(d}))

b, CONFERENCE WITH LEGAL COUNSEL - EXISTING LITIGATION,
Conference with legal counsel to discuss existing litigation pursuant to Government Code
Section 54956.9(a), (¢), (d), and Administrative Code Section 67.10(d)(1) and possible
recommendation to the Board of Supervisors for settlement approval or to take other
action. [Action item]

"Existing Litigation:
Ernster v, City and County of San Francisco
San Francisco Superior Court No.: CGC-19-576126

13. REPORT ON ANY ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION [Discussion and
possible action] as specified in California Government Code Section 54957.1(a) and San
Francisco Administrative Code section 67.12(b).

14, VOTE TO ELECT WHETHER TO DISCLOSE ANY OR ALL DISCUSSIONS
HELD IN CLOSED SESSION, as specified in San Francisco Administrative Code Section
67.12(a). [fAction]

15, ADJOURNMENT






DRAFT MINUTES

Fire Commission Special Meeting
Monday November 18, 2019 4:00 p.m.

698 Second Street, Room 02 W San Francisco B California ® 94107

ltem No.
1. ROLL CALL: President Nakajo called the meeting to order at 4:00 p.m.
President Stephen A. Nakajo
Vice President Francee Covington
Commissioner Ken Cleaveland
Commissioner Joe Alioto-Veronese
Chief of Department Jeanine Nicholson

2. GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT

Members of the public may address the Commission for up to three minutes on any matter within
the Commission’s jurisdiction and does not appear on the agenda. Speakers shall address their
remarks to the Commission as a whole and not to individual Commissioners or Department
personnel, Commissionets are not to enter into debate or discussion with a speaker, The lack of a
response by the Commissioners or Department personnel does not necessarily constitute
agreement with or support of statements made during public comment.

There was no public comment.

3. PRESENTATION OF RETIREMENT CERTIFICATES [Discussion]
Presentation of Retirement Certificates to members of the San Francisco Fire Department that
have retired from the San Francisco Fire Department between Julyl, 2016 and June 30, 2019.

President Nakajo welcomed everyone to the special meeting. Chief Nicholson presented
Retirement Certificates to the following members:

Stephen Marcotte
Edmund Dea
Darryl Brewster
Arnesto Estrella
Dennis O’ Neill
Mark Gradney
Paul Barry
Michael Rubin
Mike Castegnola
Clyde Christobol
Gregory Stangland
Stuart Beach
Patrick Moran
Joseph Horton
Ray Guzman
Jeff Columbini

Ed Campbell

Scott Kinkade
Michael Carion
Mark Gonzales
Stephen Shaw

Sig Wallen

Juan La Chica
Ernest Carillo

John Cremen

Kirk Richardson
Eileen McCrystle-Tellez
Melany Brandon
Joanne Hayes-White
John Shanley

Tom Siragusa
Mindy Talmadge

The Commissioners congratulated all the retirees in attendance and wished them well and invited
them to join them in the lunchroom for snacks provided by the Fire Credit Union.

4. ADJOURNMENT: President Nakajo adjourned the meeting at 4:56 p.m.




" FIRE COMMISSION REGULAR MEETING

MINUTES

Wednesday, December 11,2019 — 9:00 a.m.
City Hall, 1 Dr. Carlton B. Goodlett Place, Room 416, San Francisco, California, 94102

The Video can be viewed by clicking this link:

https://sanfrancisco.granicus.com/MediaPlayer.php?view id=180&cli

id=34487

President Nakajo called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m.

I. ROLL CALL

Commission President
Commission Vice President
Comimissioner
Commissioner
Commissioner

Chief of Department

Victor Wyrsch
Jose Velo

Sandy Tong

Dan DeCossio
Khai Ali

Dawn DeWitt
Michael Cochrane
Joel Sato

Natasha Parks

Assistant Chiefs
Lori Kalos
Brook Baker

Staff
Mark Corso

2. PUBLIC COMMENT

There was no public comment,

Stephen Nakajo Present
Francee Covington Present
Michael Hardeman Present
Ken Cleaveland Present
Joe Alioto Veronese Present
Jeanine R. Present

Nicholson

Deputy Chief -- Operations
Deputy Chief -- Administration

EMS

Bureau of Fire Prevention
Airport Division

Support Services

Homeland Security

Training Division

Health, Safety, and Wellness

Division 2
Division 3

Deputy Director of Finance

3. APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES /Discussion and possible action]
Discussion and possible action to approve meeting minutes.

* Minutes from Regular Meeting on November 13, 2019.

Commissioner Hardeman Moved to approve the above meeting Minutes. Commissioner
Veronese Seconded. Motion to approve the above Minutes was unanimous.



There was no public comment.

6 CHIEF OF DEPARTMENT’S REPORT [Discussion]

REPORT FROM CHIEF OF DEPARTMENT, JEANINE NICHOLSON

Report on current issues, activities and events within the Department since the Fire Commission
meeting on November 13, 2019, including budget, academies, special events, communications and
outreach to other government agencies and the public.

Chief Nicholson reported on activities since her last report.
Below are some of the events and meetings, she attended during the reporting period:

o November 15" — Meeting with Department Head of DEM, Mary Ellen Carroll and
Chief Bill Scott of SFPD to collaborate and troubleshoot on issues, pertaining to
dispatch, operations, training and other challenges and opportunities that they can work
on together.

o November 18® — attended the retirement ceremony.

November 21% — attended the Local 798 Toy Drive opening event.

¢ November 21% - attended the American Legion 456 Police and Fire annual awards
event where Battalion Chief Cercos, Lieutenant Rosser, Firefighter Edelman, and Kirk
Forbes received awards for outstanding work.

e November 22" — attended the EMT to Paramedic bump up pinning ceremony.
November 25" — continued budget preparation meetings,

Thanksgiving week she participated in a turkey carving event at the Salvation Army and
served breakfast and carved turkey at Glide as well as Self Help for the Elderly.

¢ The Nob Hill Association award ceremony where firefighter Raymond Ng from Engine
41 was acknowledged as firefighter of the year.

e Ceremony at SFO where a $40,000,00 check was presented to Tony Stefani for the
Cancer prevention Foundation work by the SFO charity golf tournament.

¢ Spoke at the Hotel Council lunch and toy drive.

She mentioned that she, Chief Tangherlini met with a physician from UCSF to talk about doing
research, training and the ability for the members, particularly the paramedics and EMTs to get
feedback on calls they responded to, as she thinks it would a great learning tool. She added that
the Department released a social media policy and she thanked Chief Wyrsch and Chief Velo
for working on that. She announced that Dr. Terrazas has resigned and the Department will be
advertising for that position soon. She also announced that the retirement/farewell party for Dr.
Green has been scheduled for June 20, 2020, at Moscone Center.

Commissioner Hardeman thanked Chief Nicholson for attending so many events.

VPC thanked the Chief for her report and for promoting that everyone continues to fight the
good fight and to keep the member of the Department who has brain cancer in our minds, as
well as other people who may be in need. She remarked how she thought the retirement
ceremony was a joyful event and that it was like old home week. She announced that the toy
drive is happening all around town and confirmed that all stations are accepting toys. She
congratulated all the members who received commendations.

President Nakajo briefly discussed the current situation in the Physician’s Office and confirmed
that the office will continue to operate with nurse practitioner Stephanie Phelps and with the
help of Dr. Yeh, who will stand in until the physician’s position is filled. Dr. Yeh confirmed
that there will be no interruption of services as they also have the ability to refer people out.



Commissioner Veronese expressed his feelings on how important it is to get the right person to
fill the physician’s position as it’s a critical job to the department and to the mission of the
department to take care of its own people.

There was no public comment.

REPORT FROM ADMINISTRATION, DEPUTY CHIEF JOSE VELO
Report on the Administrative Divisions, Fleet and Facility status and updates, Finance, Support
Services, and Training within the Department and an update on the Drone Program.

Chief Velo reported on events in October 2019, He highlighted points of interest on the
attached report: https://st-

fire.or E/sﬂes/default/ﬁles/COMMISSION/Fue%ZOCOmnnss;on%ZOSut)nort%Z()Documents%Z
02015/admi%20report.pdf

He talked about the progress of all the workgroups. He mentioned that he attended the
California Joint Apprentice Committee Conference and that they give funds back to the
Department for training purposes, so every hour of training a new member in the Department in
the first three years on the job, the department gets $2.25 back to invest in training, Chief Velo
explained that they had a visit from the Insurance Service Officer Inspector, who rates the
department based on scveral factors; apparatus, training, water supply, and the Department was
rated the highest possible rating of number 1, He announced that Captain Brice Peoples was
selected as the new special projects officer. He mentioned that in-service training for the
month included rope rescue and confined space rescue classes and they are currently
completing the module of PG&E and live burn emergencies. He added that NERT has been
very busy. He touched on the Bureau of Research and Planning, Health, Safety and Wellness
Division, and the MOU with the SPCA for companion animal visits through the firehouses and
Station 49,

Chief Cochrane gave an update on the Drone Program by stating it is moving forward.
Operationally, they want to try to et the most members training to cover the city on a day to day
bases and they issued a general order looking for members of the Department that want to
become pilots and that aren’t on specialized apparatus and approved 14 interested members.

He added that the next step is to find a training program and school and approval from OCA.

The following questions and answers took place:

COMMISSIONER VERONESE: Chief Cochrane, on the drone stuff, so you identified a drone
that you want to purchase, and it is currently being posted with the city agency that requests
bids for these things? How does this work?

CHIEF COCHRANE: Yes, sir. So this is per Mark Corso who has been coaching me up. So
because it's grant-funded, and we went researched far and wide the specific drone we want,
lights, cameras, dual batteries, we submitted a specific model. Apparently, it has to be, I'll say
vanilla, just the specs, And then it does go to open bid. I'm not sure exactly how many days.
So we had to rewrite the specs and resubmit. And it's not posted as of this morning.

COMMISSIONER VERONESE: And what is the -- so basically, people -- it's like a request
for proposal you're putting out for people to submit drone companies to come in and say, yeah,



we have this drone and this is what it costs? Is that kind of the idea? And how long is that

process going to take? Because that sounds like an entirely new process, as opposed to doing

like an exemption, like a single source exemption type thing and saying, no, no, no. This is the

drone that we need, which is what it seems like you originally did. This is the one that meets

our specifications. This is the one we want. There are no other drones out there. It looks like
Mr. Corso --

CHIEF COCHRANE: Yes, sir. I understand. I'm going to have to refer to the CFO on that if
you don't mind.

COMMISSIONER VERONESE: I'know that these city processes for purchasing can be --

DEPUTY DIRECTOR CORSO: Absolutely. Good morning, Commissioners. Mark Corso,
Finance and Planning. Yes. Due to the funding source being a federal Homeland Security
grant, we cannot specify a sole source for this. So we do have to bid it out. This would be a
little different if we're just talking about our general budget, operating budget. But we have as
Chief Cochrane had mentioned, we have thoroughly reviewed the specs. We want to make
sure that we're getting everything that we need. But we will be turning that over to OCA later
today. They will post it. It won't be for -- it's not a very -- it's not like a construction RFP or
anything like that. Vendors that sell drones can submit a bid with their model and their pricing.
And then it's -- can be rather pretty straightforward. We just want to ensure in our
specifications that the equipment that's being submitted meets our needs, and so that's why it's
taking a little longer for a thorough review of the specs.

COMMISSIONER VERONESE: Once it's submitted, I mean, so give us a timeline. Do we
anticipate purchasing a drone within the next month, six months, a year?

. DEPUTY DIRECTOR CORSO: Oh, absolutely. It would be in the next few weeks we would
anticipate it. It would be generally a pretty straightforward process assuming that whoever
submitted the selected bid was a city vendor, they could issue a purchase order. There's nota
lot -- there's very minor contracting, anything like that, that's required, so it's a pretty
straightforward commodity purchase there.

COMMISSIONER VERONESE: Assuming they are a city vendor?
DEPUTY DIRECTOR CORSO: Correct.

COMMISSIONER VERONESE: If they're not a city vendor, then there's a process to making
them a city vendor?

DEPUTY DIRECTOR CORSO: Correct. Vendors then have an amount of time to become a
city, compliant vendor. And if they choose not to, then the city purchasing office would go to
the next vendor. They -- it wouldn't be a case where we're waiting eight months for a vendor to
become compliant. They're given an amount of time to say if you're interested in pursuing this
purchase, you have an opportunity to become a city vendor. If not, then we would move on,



COMMISSIONER VERONESE: And then -- thank you, Mr, Corso. And then on the training
side, you've identified the courses. 14 individuals have been preapproved to take this course.
Is this a course that is going to happen in the next month, two months, six months, a year?

CHIEF VELO: So we've identified a school, which just happens to be in Treasure Island, that
does that. So when we have the drone, we can then start training our folks. So within the next
month, we expect to start training those folks.

COMMIISSIONER VERONESE: So how long is the course?

CHIEF COCHRANE: So it's to prepare for the FAA test. So there are two days, 16 hours of
study, plus homework. Then you get sent to the -- a local airport to get your FAA license.
Two more days of flying, because we want people to practice because we only have one
coming out of the gate. So that's daytime flights, nighttime flights, and a -- and a specialized
course, which they have to pass. Then they're licensed.

COMMISSIONER VERONESE: Okay. So putting these two processes together, are we going
to have a drone flying in this department by the end of January?

CHIEF VELO: First quarter of next year, for sure,

COMMISSIONER VERONESE: First quarter of next year? Okay. Thank you, Chief
Cochrane,

CHIEF COCHRANE: Thank you, sir.

COMMISSIONER VERONESE: 1 had a question regarding the Mobile Healthcare Unit that's

been deployed in the Tenderloin by the Haight-Ashbury free clinic. Have we seen that that has
affected our, in a positive way, our call volumes or our response times? Do we know that that's
an effective model?

CHIEF VELO: I'll refer to Dr. Yeh for that one,

DR. YEH: Hello again. So, the unit that you're referring to, Commissioner Veronese, is the
HealthRIGHT 360 mobile clinic. And HealthRIGHT 360 has been up and running similar
clinics for some time, They're not currently receiving volume from the 9-1-1 system, so we are
not -- for instance, 9-1-1 ambulances are not, you know, delivering patients to this clinic. So
it doesn't have that sort of impact. On the other hand, their mission, as [ understand it, is to
provide better access to primary care. So that's a good thing for patients in that area who
maybe don't have access to another clinic that they can go to. And if that were to prevent a
person from requiring 9-1-1 services, that would be a benefit to us. But to directly answer your
question, we don't strictly monitor the influence of that particular unit. I would say anecdotally,
[ don't think that we're seeing a drastic impact on volume due to that. On the other hand, their
mission, again, is not to receive patients from the 9-1-1 system. It's rather to provide primary
care access, or non 9-1-1 services to people.

COMMISSIONER VERONESE: So, thank you, Doctor. appreciate that. So it brings up an
interesting point, though, because not all of our calls -- and I'd be curious as to how the



percentage of our calls require a hospital visit. As opposed to, you know, you have calls that,
you know, will require a hospital visit. And then there are calls that should require some sort of
physician but not, you know, an ambulance ride --

DR. YEH: Right.

COMMISSIONER VERONESE: -- by way of example. And so you would think that this kind
of mobile clinic could serve those types of people. And I'm wondering if the Department is
looking at those numbers and determining whether or not a mobile healthcare unit like this
would be useful to the Department, especially now that we're getting into budget cycles and
stuff. And it seems to me as though the Mayor's office, and I'm just hallucinating on this one,
but the Mayor's office and the Board of Supervisors would look favorably on something like
this, the city doing something like this. Now, I'm going to preface this by saying this is not our
job. Our job is emergency medical response. But along with EMS-6, if we can create units, as
long as there's a budget for it and it's funded, if we can create units that -- that help us down the
line, then maybe this is something we should be looking at. But we can't answer that question
until we know whether or not this is going to be -- this type of service will positively affect the
service that we -- that we provide to the citizens of San Francisco. So maybe there's still some
questions to be answered on that, but I do think that it's something we should look at and be
prepared during this budget cycle to, perhaps, ask for money for. Or for that matter, if we don't
do that and we know that it's going to positively help us and provide services to the city, then
maybe this is something we should be asking the Department of Health to step up to the plate
and actually do.

DR. YEH: IfI could respond, I agree. I think it's definitely a concept that's worthy of further
exploration, I think it is also important, as you mentioned, to make sure that we are developing
something that addresses a need that is unmet. And that is also is compatible with kind of our
mission and our both regulatory and operational environment so we can provide those services,
But to your point, yes, indeed. Ifit's something that can help the patients that we take care of, .
absolutely that's something that's worth exploring. '

COMMISSIONER VERONESE: Well, I asked the Department, if at all possible, to be ready
to answer those questions before we get into this budget cycle, and it may have already started,
but as soon as possible so that —- so that we can budget for that so that we don't find ourselves
in a position of actually providing these services, which we kind of do already, in an unfunded
type of way, which is what's happening and just causing more stress to Station 49 and
everybody out there working. So, that's my ask. Thank you, Doctor. I appreciate your input.

PRESIDENT NAKAJO: Chief Nicholson, you had input into terms of this as well?

‘CHIEF OF DEPARTMENT NICHOLSON: Yeah. So a couple of things. This is definitely
something that we've been talking about looking into adding to the budget, all that. And I've
had conversations, quite a few with Dr. Yeh, with Chief Tong, with Chief Pang, about sort of
what other model we can use out there. And so I actually asked Dr. Yeh to do a couple of, you
know, a ride-along with Chief Pang to sort of see if there's, you know, sort of looking at are
there other ways to address this? What's effective? What's not? I know it's been really
effective to have psych nurses riding along with EMS-6, psych nurses from DPH. So that has
been done. And I also know we are having a community paramedicine class either in January



or February. Once our rescue captain test list comes out, we're going to have people take that
class, and they will be part of this -- this, you know, this program, this -- whatever kind of
expansion we're going to do. And, yeah. I mean, we've thought about is it -- is it -- would it be
successful to have -- to bring, you know, one of our sprinters out to Turk and Taylor and set up
shop with, you know, a physician, a social worker? Like, [ don't know. So we're looking at all
sorts of different ways to address it, and it is a top priority.

COMMISSIONER VERONESE: Thank you, Chief, for being forward-thinking on that. Chief,
if you could address the issue of the -- 1 know the sirens went offline. We received e-mails
about that and there have been some media behind it. Are those offline for the next two years
while they're being upgraded? So there's going to be no siren system for the next two years?

CHIEF OF DEPARTMENT NICHOLSON: That is correct. They are technology from like, I
want to say the 50's, and basically, anybody could hack into them at any time is what we found
over the past year or two, what the DEM found. And so they neceded to be -- they need to be
upgraded and taken offline. So, yes, there's a hundred and I can't remember how many of them.
120 of them or something like that. And so, yes. They all need to be upgraded.

COMMISSIONER VERONESE: And if you could reassure the public, which I'm sure this is
true, that there are other technologies that we're currently using in other ways that in case there
was some sort of emergency wherein those would have been deployed, that they will get
notice?

CHIEF OF DEPARTMENT NICHOLSON: Absolutely, there are. Yeah, There's SF alett,
there are push notifications on people's phones. There's a way for the city to push out
notifications like they do now with flooding in different areas or the like.

COMMISSIONER VERONESE: Okay. Thank you, Chief. Appreciate it.

PRESIDENT NAKAJO: Thank you very much, Commissioner Alioto Veronese, That
concludes your questions at this point. Commissioner Hardeman?

COMMISSIONER HARDEMAN: Yeah. Real quick. President Nakajo, I read that article in
the paper that Commissioner Alioto Veronese's referring to. And it -- that mobile unit, 1 guess,
exists because Glide no longer could staff in their facility were doing the same thing they're
doing in the mobile unit now. So that's why that facility exists, But sounds like they're doing
very minor, minor stuff. Not really -- didn't seem like any Narcan was being administered or
anything serious. They refer to it as minor cuts and things like that. So, and it seemed like a
very insignificant number of people that have been served, at least the way they listed it in the
paper. But anyway, 1 agree, it would be a nice thing to have for San Francisco. And I'm not
criticizing it. I'm just sort of trying to reiterate what I read in the paper, which is I didn't know
much about it until that article. But it was a good article, It's nice to see people being helped
that need it that wouldn't be going to a doctor, probably, otherwise if it wasn't for that unit,
yeah, or to an emergency facility. I only turned the mic on to thank you again, because pie
charts and graphics and photos are, you know, like 10,000 words, or a thousand words,
whatever they say. So [ appreciate that, especially in your report. Thanks, Chief Velo.

CHIEF VELO: Thank you.



VICE PRESIDENT COVINGTON: Thank you, Mr. President. Chief Velo, thank you for your
report. It's very comprehensive. I do appreciate the organization of the report, and it's good to
see this. I just had some questions regarding the aging fleet of the Department. I guess that
would be on page 33. So, I see that this is all broken down into apparatus that is one to five
years old, six to 10 years, 11 to 15 years, 15 to 25, and more than 25 years. So how do you
prioritize what needs to be replaced? Because we, for a long time, did not have a fleet plan,
fleet update plan. Then we had one, and then we were able to get, you know, quite a lot of
funding for that. But these numbers are still high.

CHIEF VELO: They're still high, and they're still -- it's going take us a while fo get from the
hole we were years ago. The plan expires this year, so that's why we're drafting a new plan for
coming up for next year. And we're following the plan. If you look at the 10 years below,
that's NFPA guidelines for an apparatus to be in service, 10 or more to 15 will be in relief
pieces. And 15 or more should be just, you know, extreme case. So we're still behind, We're
working on that. Six engines and five trucks are going to help a long way. It's going to take
some funding from City Hall and supervisors to help us get to where we are. So we're going to
advocate for that in the next budget cycle and continue with the -- with drafting the new plan to
make sure our needs are met, One other thing that's going to help us out is on the black side,
the 25 and older, the hose tenders we're getting this year is going to move all those away from
the black. They will be brand new hose tenders coming in, so that will help immensely on that.
And those are just specialized units. The light unit and the PC unit are used rarely,
infrequently, and we need to be more efficient on what we buy. We might not need a whole
truck or engine to be a light unit. There might be a trailer that we can attach to a pickup truck
to go. So those are the things we're looking at, modernizing it, what's out there in the market
nowadays, like more efficient, more cost-effective for us.

So we're looking at those things too. In regards to the other ones --

VICE PRESIDENT COVINGTON: Well, before you leave the hose tenders, so there are five
hose tenders --here? One, two, three, four, five, Yes? Okay. So five hose tenders. Have |
heard from the Chief of the Department and other people that we need six hose tenders. But at
the same time, I've heard from people that we have no place to put them if we get new hose
tenders. So is there something else that needs to happen in order for these hose tenders to be
deployed?

CHIEF VELO: Well, some of these hose tenders will replace the ones we have right now, so
there will be a place for that. The other ones will go into relief if we need them. We're
operationally having meetings right now to look exactly where we're going put them based on
space.

CHIEF VELO: That's always going to be the issue.

VICE PRESIDENT COVINGTON: -- a space crunch.

CHIEF VELO: There is.

VICE PRESIDENT COVINGTON: Okay.



CHIEF VELO: There is.

VICE PRESIDENT COVINGTON: So, you know, we as commissioners, we are always
willing to lobby for the Department, you know? It's like give us money. Alms for the
Department. But we don't want to be put in a position of really pushing for something and
there's no place to put it if we get it. So I just want to be frank about that.

CHIEF VELO: Iappreciate that. And also, keep in mind too, when the new ADF facility
opens up, that's going to free some space at Station 49 currently, which will be the BOE. So we
have some room there for the apparatus. So it's a process. And as you know, it's really hard to
get space in the city for apparatus.

VICE PRESIDENT COVINGTON: Yes.

CHIEF VELO: So we're looking at every single space that we can get to use that, and that will
help us a lot when next fall when we got the new facility open and we can release some of the
space that currently is just 49 for the medic units, and use that for apparatus at Station 49, the
current (UNINTELLIGIBLE) the future BOE. So --

VICE PRESIDENT COVINGTON: Oh. Well, that's good to know.

CHIEF VELO: Yeah.

VICE PRESIDENT COVINGTON: So, this 25 year plus will no longer exist?

CHIEF VELO: No.

VICE PRESIDENT COVINGTON: Take it off the page.

CHIEF VELO: We'll take it off. Yeah. Most of them. Yeah.

VICE PRESIDENT COVINGTON: Okay. All right. 1 also wanted to ask about the mass
casualty. Is that the mass casualty bus or what is that?

CHIEF VELO: So we have two mass casualty units.

VICE PRESIDENT COVINGTON: Yes.

CHIEF VELO: And two mass casualty busses.

VICE PRESIDENT COVINGTON: So this is the unit or one of the busses? Which oné?

CHIEF VELO: The MCU -- yeah., The MCU is one of the units. Yeah, Which is at Station, I
think it's Station 39,

VICE PRESIDENT COVINGTON: Above that MCU, two steps, you have mass cas.



CHIEF VELO: Correct. We have two of those vehicles. One of them is at 39, The other one,
[ forgot where it is, but those are the two vehicles we're talking about, mass casualty and MCU.

VICE PRESIDENT COVINGTON: Okay. Are both represented here?
CHIEF VELOQ: Yeah.

VICE PRESIDENT COVINGTON: Okay. So I have some concern about that -- because just
about every day on the news, there's a mass casualty someplace in the United States. It's really
quite distressing. So, what is the plan to update these units?

CHIEF VELO: One thing I will say to those units because they're not used all the time. We
use them for drills mostly when we have a major event. They're still in great shape.

VICE PRESIDENT COVINGTON: They're still in good shape?

CHIEF VELO: They're functioning properly. Yeah. If you look at them, they don't look like
they're 13 years old. They actually look pretty good. But, yeah, we had to prioritize what is a
more used apparatus? The engine company, the truck company. Those are the highest needs
right now. And as we add, and we had discussions yesterday, the Chief mentioned, we're also
including a special apparatus every year that we can replace and have the cycle so we can
replace them. We have to always put priority on the engine and truck that they use every day
for every function. And as the budget allows and the money allows from City Hall, we can
incorporate other apparatus that we see here on the list that we need to update. So that's --
we're working on and working with the Chief and Mark Corso and make sure that all those
apparatus identify. And we have some already that we're going to put in the request,

VICE PRESIDENT COVINGTON: All right. What you have outlined is a logical plan.
Okay? I -- and I agree with the plan. So when the plan is put on paper in January, 1 suppose?

CHIEF VELO: Oh, in January? No. It's a work in progress. We're going to work, and expires
in June, so we have until then to come up with a plan for that, so --We have a plan for the
budget and what we're going to ask for, but the ﬂeet replacement plan, we're working on that as
an update to the one that expires in June. So --

VICE PRESIDENT COVINGTON: All right. So it expires in June.

CHIEF VELO: Uh-huh,

VICE PRESIDENT COVINGTON: And the plan would be in place in maybe April? May?
CHIEF VELO: For sure,

PRESIDENT COVINGTON: So the push for new monies, it's going to begin fairly soon,
though?

CHIEF VELO: Yes.
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VICE PRESIDENT COVINGTON: Okay. Well, thank you for that response. Then I had
another question regarding -- oh. The drone.

VICE PRESIDENT COVINGTON: So, Chief Cochrane?
CHIEF COCHRANE: Good morning again.

VICE PRESIDENT COVINGTON: Good morning,.
CHIEF COCHRANE: Chief Cochrane.

VICE PRESIDENT COVINGTON: Good morning. Thank you for your steadfastness on this.
And it's amazing to me that things take years. You know, the most obvious needs, in order for
them to be met, it takes years. So on the upside, for the second drone, things will go much
more quickly.

CHIEF COCHRANE: That's the plan, Commissioner. Yes, ma'am.

VICE PRESIDENT COVINGTON: Okay. Well, I'm hoping for that second drone because
this has been a very steep learning curve for us to get that first drone in the air. And I think that
we will all feel much better and also feel a sense of accomplishment when it takes its maiden
voyage.

CHIEF COCHRANE: Absolutely.
VICE PRESIDENT COVINGTON: Okay. Well, thank you.

PRESIDENT NAKAJO: Thank you very much. Commissioner, at this point, if there are any
other questions, I'll ask my question and comment. Thank you very much. Chief Cochrane, in
terms of the drone, you were talking about identifying 14 candidates that were designated for
training. My question back to you in terms of operation and concept with what we have, is 14
members or is that number sufficient in terms of what you're trying to establish?

CHIEF COCHRANE: Well, we'd obviously like more interest but it's starting out as a
program. Hopefully, it will catch on, but for us, it's like a TEMS medic or a K-9 handler. If
they're available that day, they get on the Chief's list. And, obviously, we're going to want to
know more as time progresses, but we have to start somewhere.

So I think that's a good number right now.

PRESIDENT NAKAJO: Okay. So in terms of just some information, [ imagine that it's a
position that would be titled as a drone, quote, unquote, "Specialist," or how would that
operate? Would that member be on duty during the course of tour duty, tour time, depending
upon circumstance?

Could you explain a little bit some process, if you have some process?

CHIEF COCHRANE: I'd have to refer to the deputy on that, sir.
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PRESIDENT NAKAJO: Okay. Yeah. I'm curious as to how we're going to get there since
we're getting close. And we're getting close to operation. Chief Velo, did you want to
respond?

CHIEF VELO: Yeah. We're having discussions with the Deputy of Operations. And the
concept will be that seeing as we have the K-9 handler listed on the Chief's list every day --
we'll have some designated drone operator every day on duty that the chiefs can refer to and
call for the operation. We're still having discussions about where to locate that drone. We're
thinking somewhere n the western side of the city for the cliff rescues that we have there would
be a good location. We haven't finished that yet. But definitely will be something that will be
listed every day. And having 14 will allow us to have at least one on duty every single day that
can respond as called by a chief officer that needs it for the specific incident, and then used
drone for that operation.

PRESIDENT NAKAJO: Okay. Where would that supervision come out of? Will that be
Department Chief of Operations So that would be Chief Wyrsch -- in terms of coordination?

CHIEF VELO: Yeah.

PRESIDENT NAKAJO: Okay. I think that's enough information that we can feel good about
moving forward to the next step. I'm already at some point in the implementational phase, and
as soon as we can have that in some kind of working order. Thank you very much, Chief
Cochrane.

CHIEF COCHRANE: Yup.

PRESIDENT NAKAJO: Chief Velo, in terms of your particular repost, there are certain things
that came out. One of the things that came out was what I call a newer picture of the new EMS
station.

CHIEF VELO: Uh-huh.

PRESIDENT NAKAJO: I guess we identify it as Station -- what's the -- what's the label of the
station? Is it 49 still or -~

CHIEF VELO: Station 49.

PRESIDENT NAKAJO: An in terms of Station 49 and in terms of that picture, where are we
at in terms of implementation of that program, operation of utilization?

CHIEF VELO: So it's scheduled to open November of next year, 2020. And we're still on
schedule. We're still moving forward. Everything is working well.

PRESIDENT NAKAJO: Okay. And then the reference in terms of what the Vice President
asked in terms of rigs or trucks of parking, you mentioned the availability of old Station 49,
Just a point of clarification, is old Station 49 within our Fire Department jurisdiction still?
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CHIEF VELO: That's correct. So the plan for that facility is to become the new BOE. They
have to have some upgrades to it, and then we can have some apparatus and our BOE personnel
there too.

PRESIDENT NAKAJO: Yeah. You must have some perception because that was my next
question as we talked about trucks and engines, And as we talk about not a total replacement
of it, perhaps parts replacement, which would mean to me if anyone in the Department visited
where the current Bureau of Equipment is --it's small and old. So in terms of that transition to
the old Station 49, that helps me visualize larger rooms, more capacity. It doesn't change the
personnel numbers there, but it changes the atmosphere in terms of -~

CHIEF VELO: And we still plan to keep old BOE at 25th Street, but now we're adding that
capacity of the new BOE facility, old 49 for apparatus. We're, you know, we have a lot of
plans. The clothing depot is still going to be there. Our SCBA can be there too. So a lot of
things that we can plan for that facility to help us. And space is the key. We're doing to have
much more space to have apparatus there properly plugged in and make sure everything's going
to be in good shape there.

PRESIDENT NAKAJ 0O: Okay. And you're going to -- and that's -- your reference to old
Station 49, which will be the future Bureau of Equipment?

CHIEF VELO: Yup.

PRESIDENT NAKAJO: Just to keep on going, what happens to the old building of equipment
that's stations off the freeway?

CHIEF VELQ: So that one will still be in work -- that's the place where tools are fixed. Little
things happen there. So that -- we still plan to use that building.

PRESIDENT NAKAJO: Okay.

CHIEF VELO: Eventually, that building is -- has to be retrofitted and used, buf until we have
funds for that from bonds or whatever, we need to keep it. So and we need that space. We
actually need that space. '

PRESIDENT NAKAJO: And that is all in the jurisdiction of Support Services?

CHIEY VELO: Correct.

PRESIDENT NAKAJO: All right. Thank you very much for that. | also wanted to remark
that the picture that you showed about the NERT training. The picture with the mothers and
the children.

CHIEF VELO: Yeah.

PRESIDENT NAKAJO: That makes total sense to me. If we really want to, indeed,

community participation. And if mothers are going to come, the whole object is what are you
going do with your kids?
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CHIEF VELO: Yeah.

PRESIDENT NAKAJQ: And if the Fire Department, and I love that picture, it seemed of a
welcoming nature just beyond NERT, you know, education trickles down to the kids as well.
But I know that we, our department is -- our misston statement is in terms of suppression
prevention, medical EMS, but I know that even in terms of the services we talk about with
EMS-6, we're encompassing ourselves into needs of families in San Francisco. And, again,
Chief, to see that kind of picture with the mothers there, [ know that the mothers are there with
their kids, I know they're concentrating, And I don't know if you throw a snack in there
somewhere or a toy for the kids.

CHIEF VELO: 1 would say that the concept also includes them bringing potluck meals. So
every family brings a meal and will share it with each other. Our firefighters will bring a meal
too. So the community is helping each other and they have -- because it's normally at dinner
time when they come, so we have dinner with them.

They bring meals, and we all share the meal -~

PRESIDENT NAKAJO: All right.

CHIEF VELO: -- and the breaks we have, so --

PRESIDENT NAKAJO: I like that. I like that. That's what I call community relationships.
CHIEF VELO: Yup. Yeah,

PRESIDENT NAKAJO: A long time, departments took years to build that rapport with the
neighborhood. That's what NERT represents to me as well. Thank youvery much for your
report, your comprehensive report, Chief.

There was no Public Comment.

5. AMEND FIRE COMMISSION MEETING CALENDAR 2020 [Discussion and possible
action]

Discussion and possible action to amend the 2020 Calendar to reflect a change of date and room number
from November 11, 2020 {(Veteran's Holiday) to Tuesday, November 10, 2020, in Room 408 at City
Hall and adopt the amended 2020 Fire Commission Regular Meeting calendar.

Commissioner Cleaveland Moved to approve the amended 2020 Fire Commission Meeting
Calendar. Commissioner Hardeman Seconded. Motion to approve was unanimous.

There was no public comment.

6. COMMISSION REPORT [Discussion]
Report on Commission activities since last meeting on November 13, 2019.

Commissioner Veronese stated he was 1‘edently at the Airport and ran into Paramedic Larry

who will be retiring soon and that he's a great guy and has done a great service to City. He
thanked the Chief for coming up with the bike medic program.
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Vice President Covington stated over the past week she has participated in the interview
process of the Grant Writer and a candidate was selected enthusiastically and unanimously and
will be starting that position in January of 2020. ‘

President Nakajo acknowledged Commission Secretary Conefrey for all her work on the
retirement ceremony.

Commission Hardeman announced that he ran into retired Chiefs’ Mark Gonzales and
Raemona Williams at the 49er game and that they both look younger since they retired.

There was no public comment.

9. AGENDA FOR NEXT AND FUTURE FIRE COMMISSION MEETINGS [Discussionf
Discussion regarding agenda for next and future Fire Commission meetings.

» SFFISE Presentation
¢ Election of Officers for 1/22/20 meeting

There was no public comment.

8. .= PUBLIC COMMENT ONITEM 9
Public comment on all matters pertaining to Items 9(b), below, including public comment on whether to
hold Items 9(b), in closed session.

There was no public comment.

9. POSSIBLE CLOSED SESSION REGARDING PERSONNEL MATTERS AND
EXISTING PRE-LITIGATION

a., VOTE ON WHETHER TO CONDUCT ITEMS 9(b), IN CLOSED SESSION [Action]

The Commission may hear Item 11(b) regarding existing pre-litigation in closed session if it
votes to invoke the attorney client privilege (Government Code § 54956.9; Administrative Code
§ 67.10(d))

Commissioner Hardeman made a motion to conduct item 9(b) in Closed Session. Commissioner
Cleaveland seconded, and the motion was unanimoustly approved.

The Commission went into closed session at 10:25 a.m.

b. CONFERENCE WITH LEGAL COUNSEL - EXISTING LITIGATION. Conference with
legal counsel to discuss existing litigation pursuant to Government Code Section 54956.9(a),
(c), (d), and Administrative Code Section 67.10(d)(1) and possible recommendation to the
Board of Supervisors for settlement approval or to take other action. fAction itemf

Existing Litigation:
Barsotti v. City and County of San Francisco
San Francisco Superior Court No.: CGC-14-537224

10. REPORT ON ANY ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION [Discussion and possible

action] as specified in California Government Code Section 54957.1(a) and San Francisco
Administrative Code section 67.12(b),
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11, VOTE TO ELECT WHETHER TO DISCLOSE ANY OR ALL DISCUSSIONS HELD IN
CLOSED SESSION, as specified in San Francisco Administrative Code Section 67.12(a). [Action]

The Commission reconvened in Open Session at 10:50 a.m.

Commissioner Cleaveland Moved not to disclose discussions held in Closed Session. Vice President
Covington Seconded. The motion was unanimous.

12.  ADJOURNMENT President Nakajo adjourned the meeting at 10:50 a.m.
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FIRE COMMISSION

City and County of San Francisco
London N, Breed, Mayor

Stephen Nakajo, President 698 Second Street
Francee Covington, Vice President San Francisco, CA 94107
Michael Hardeman, Commissioner Telephone 415.558.3451

Ken Cleaveland, Commissioner
Joe Alioto-Veronese, Commissioner

Maureen Conefrey, Secretary

ANNUAL STATEMZ%% OF PURPOSE

It is the responsibility of the Fire Commission to ensure that the San Francisco Fire Department
effectively implements its Mission:

The Mission of the Fire Department is to protect the lives and property of the
people of San Francisco from fires, natural disasters, and hazardous materials
incidents; to save lives by providing emergency medical services; to prevent
fires through prevention and education programs; and to provide a work
environment that values health, wellness and cultural diversity and is free of
harassment and discrimination.

To this end, the Fire Commission will:
1. Set policy and support the administration to accomplish the mission of the department;

2. Support the administration’s efforts to enhance and support the collaborative work of
department membership and public stakeholders in the delivery of fire suppression, fire
prevention and emergency medical services with the focus upon the common public
good.

3. Encourage and support the administration to develop and implement systems to improve
fiscal responsibility to enhance the budgeting process while maintaining and protecting
essential public services including fire protection, fire prevention and emergency medical
services.

4. Encourage and support the administration to develop an effective physical fitness and
wellness program to promote the health, safety and welfare of the members of the
department and the public.

5. Encourage and support the administration to develop as part of its overall strategic
planning effective career development and promotion opportunities for the membership;

6. Actively encourage and support recruitment and education in the communities to bring
highly qualified applicants to the Department who truly reflect the City’s rich diversity;

7. Continue to work with the administration and City Attorney’s Office to review and,
where necessary, revise official Departmental Policy and Procedures; and



8. Contribute to the common good by conducting open meetings regularly and convening
such additional meetings as deemed necessary to inform and educate the general public of
the work of the Fire Commission and the San Francisco Fire Department.

Adopted at the Regular Meeting of the San Francisco Fire Commission on January 8, 2020.

Ayes:
Nays:

Maureen Conefrey, Commission Secretary






Conefrey, Maureen (FIR)

From: Ludwig, Theresa (FIR)

Sent: Friday, December 20, 2019 9:56 AM

Subject: General Order 19 A-96, 2020 Daily Drill Schedule
Attachments: 19 A-96_Enclosures A - V_ 2020 Daily Drill Schedule.pdf

SAN FRANCISCO FIRE DEPARTMENT

GENERAL ORDER

File Code 19 A-96
December 20, 2019

From: . Chief of Department

To: Distribution List "All"

Subject: 2020 Daily Drill Schedule

Reference: Articles 10, 11, and 23, Rules and Regulations

Enclosures: {A)  Drill Schedule Overview

(B)  Drill Schedule Instructions

(C)  Daily Drill Schedule

(D)  Drill List, Training Bulletin List

(E)  Engine Drafting Drill Schedule

(F)  Engine Drill Schedule

(G)  Truck Drill Schedule

(H)  Saturday/Sunday Battalion Chief’s Drill Schedule
(D Weekday Battalion Chief’s Drill

¢)] Division Chief’s Weekly Evening Exercise
(K)  Saturday Auto Extrication Drill

L) 5” Hose Drill

(M)  Alternate Drill Topics

(N)  Rescue Systems Drill

(O)  Technical Rescue Drill

(Py  SCBA Knowledge/Skills Performance Evaluations
(Q)  SurfRescue Drill

(R)  Fireboat/Marine Safety Drill

(S) ICS 214 Form

(T)  Division 2 Weekend Drill Schedule

(U)  Division 3 Weekend Dril] Schedule

(V)  Fire Station Portal Instructions

Officer Endorsement;
Sec. 1107 - R, & R.

I. Company Officers shall conduct Station drills each day from 1000-1200 hours, If a drill cannot be
conducted during these hours due to Department business, then the drill shall be held between 1330-1530
hours,



- All Officers, Firefighters, Paramedic/Firefighters and Incident Support Specialists assigned to suppression
shall participate in station drills. Officers shall ensure all members be in the proper uniform and utilize
appropriate safety equipment during manipulative drills. Safety shall be stressed at all times,

Journal entries shall contain an adequate description of each drill performed, emphasizing the time, subject
covered, the text, lesson plan, equipment employed, and training deficiencies, if any.

Scheduled manipulative practices must be repeated often enough to maintain proficiency. However,
Company Officers have an option, on occasion, of selecting an alternate drill or of devising an evolution
encompassing a number of drills when it is more pertinent to their companies’ work activities. Drills of a
specialized nature may be requested through the Battalion Chief. Assistance in scheduling may be
obtained from the Division of Training.

Special attention s directed to Enclosure (I1). Battalion Chiefs shall conduct Saturday and Sunday drills
at the Division of Training drill yard or other locations with companies in their districts and/or companies
that regularly respond into their district as scheduled by the Division Chief. Enclosure (H) contains a list
of suggested drill topics for Battalion drills. Assistance in coordinating specialized drills may be obtained
from the Division of Training,

Most reports shall now be submitted through the Fire Station Portal; hard copies shall no longer be sent
to the Division of Training. Please see specific instructions for each drill for exceptions. Fire Station
Portal instructions are included in Enclosure (V).

Company officers are reminded that they are responsible for the efficiency and effectiveness of their
companies.

Company R1 inspections afford a unique opportunity to identify problem buildings or areas and pre-plan
an effective attack. Take this opportunity to involve the entire crew in a situation you may very well face
someday. These are the places to drill and practice; the places where various problem fires may occur.

The Division of Training would like to reiterate the importance of these drills, Drills are the foundation
of our operations and ensure the safety of our members. The Division of Training is receptive to ideas
and suggestions for the improvement of our training and drill program. Department Officers and members
are encouraged to submit their suggestions by General Form to the Director of Training.

Jeanine R. Nicholson
Chief of Department



Conefrey, Maureen (FIR)

From: Ludwig, Theresa (FIR)

Sent: Friday, December 20, 2019 10:00 AM

Subject: General Order 19 A-97, Company Based Modular Training Program-2020

Attachments: 19 A-97_Attachment A_Training Schedule Overview.pdf; 19 A-97_Attachment B_Training
Calendar pdf ‘

SAN FRANCISCO FIRE DEPARTMENT
GENERAL ORDER

File Code 19 A-97
December 20, 2019

From: Chief of Department

To:

Distribution List “A”

Subject: Company Based Modular Training Program-2020
Reference: Rules and Regulations, Sec, 402
Enclosures: Attachment “A”-Training Schedule Overview

Attachment “B”-Training Calendar

Officers Endorsement:

Sec 1108 ~R & R__

I.

The San Francisco Fire Department Company Based Modular Training Program will be utilized to
accomplish In-Service training for the Department. This program has improved accountability, reduced
scheduling conflicts, and increased the total amount of in-service training hours per member,

Prior to each Company Based Training Module, a General Order or an e-mail will be distributed
Department-wide, and will provide the subject matter, units due, and/or sign-up instructions. Please refer to
Attachment “A” for an overview of the training schedule. Module topics may be changed based upon needs
of the Department. Company and Chief Officers are reminded to view the Fire Calendar on a daily basis for
updates, deletions, or changes to the training schedule.

All-day training modules will commence at 0900 hours and conclude at 1700 hours. During split modules,
the AM Session will commence at 0900 hours and end at 1200 hours while the PM Session will commence
at 1330 hours and end at 1630 hours.

Due to the 31-day tour, there are certain tours that are not covered in the training cycle, therefore it is the
members’ responsibility to attend with another Group. Battalion Chiefs are to identify the members of
his/her Battalion that have NOT received the training and remind these members to attend.

Division Chiefs and their Incident Support Specialists are expected to attend and participate in all training
sessions, and will be responsible for ensuring that all personnel assigned to their Battalion arrive for training
promptly. Division and Battalion Chiefs may be directed to teach and/or direct drills for his/her Battalion.

Trades will not be allowed on training days, with the exception of a trade between two members on their
mutual training days (flip/flops), or upon the approval of a Division Chief.



7. All companies due for training must be placed out of service by the Company Officer or Battalion Chief no
later than 0815 hours or 1215 hours to ensure adequate travel time to the training site. Companies that
arrive late will be required to sign in on a “late roster” which will be forwarded to the Deputy Chief of
Operations. Additionally, Officers of companies arriving late must submit a General Form addressed to the
Deputy Chief of Operations explaining their tardiness, This General Form will be completed prior to
leaving the training site. o

8. The training site will depend on the course content, but typical sites include:
Division of Training - 19" and Folsom Facility

Division of Training - Treasure Island Training Facility

BART, MUNI stations

Ocean Beach

9. Division Chiefs will be responsible for determining “cover-ins” to maintain coverage while groups are in
training. Personnel from units who are out of service shall be utilized. A group in training will be placed
back in service whenever the Division of Emergency Communications (DEC), in consultation with the
Director of Training, determines that too many units are out of service citywide. If necessary, the training
group could be deployed to an incident as a task force as stated in Article 2310 of the Rules and
Regulations,

10. Normal station drills and other in-station company based training will not be affected by this training
program. Please refer to G.O. 19 A-96 for specific information related to the 2020 Daily Drill Schedule.

11. No changes will be made to the schedule without prior notification and approval of the Director of Training.

12, All members shall report to training sessions in Class B-1 station uniform, Class B-1 uniform requirements
include Class B uniform with the addition of the uniform cap and tie.

Jeanine R. Nicholson
Chief of Department



Conefrey, Maureen (FIR)

Froﬁ1: Ludwig, Theresa {FIR)
Sent: Friday, December 20, 2019 10:00 AM

Subject: General Order 19 A-98, Company Based Modular Training Module 1 - Pediatric

Advanced Life Support (PALS) Instructor Training

SAN FRANCISCO FIRE DEPARTMENT

GENERAL ORDER
File Code 19 A-98
December 20, 2019
From: Chief of Department
To; Distribution List “A”
Subject: Company Based Modular Training Module 1 - Pediatric Advanced Life Support (PALS) Instructor

Training

Reference:  Rules & Regulations, Section 402
Enclosure: None

Officer Endorsement:
Section [[08 - R & R

1.

Pediatric Advanced Life Support (PALS) Instructor renewal training will be held Monday, January 6, 2020 through
Thursday, January 9, 2020, from 0800-1600 hours each day. This one-day training will be held at the Treasure Island .
Training Facility. This training is recommended for all H-33 EMS Captains, Like Work Like Pay H-33 EMS
Captains, and Paramedic evaluators.

H-33 EMS Captains interested in maintaining their PALS Instructor status will be scheduled on-duty for training. H-
33 EMS Captains interested in maintaining their PALS Instructor status who are not scheduled to work during PALS
Instructor training must sign-up via the Fire Station Portal and will be granted overtime for off-duty attendance. All
other interested members must sign-up via the Fire Station Portal in an off-duty status with no overtime or TC being
granted. Class size will be limited to 12 students.

Members wishing to become PALS Instructors for the first time must additionally complete an American Heart
Association (AHA) PALS Instructor application as well as an online AHA PALS Instructor Essentials course.
Members must then present the certificate of completion to the Treasure Island EMS Training staff by January 6,
2020, Please contact the EMS Training Staff for access to the online PALS Instructor Essentials course.

Al PALS Instructor candidates must commit to teaching four classes during the PALS Provider training module
being held January-March 2020. This is an AHA requirement and instructor candidates will not receive their
instructor card until they have completed their required teaching. Members may schedule their teaching dates with
EMS Training Staff after completion of the instructor course.

Sign-ups for the PALS Instructor course is via the Fire Station Portal, under the Appointments tab. Please direct

questions to the EMS Training Staff at (415) 318-4501,

Jeanine R. Nicholson
Chief of Department



Conefrey, Mauréen (FIR)

From: Ludwig, Theresa (FIR)
Sent; _ Friday, December 20, 2019 10:00 AM
Subject: General Order 19 A-99, Company Based Modular Training Module 2 - Pediatric

Advanced Life Support (PALS) Provider Training

SAN FRANCISCO FIRE DEPARTMENT

GENERAL ORDER
File Code 19 A-99
December 20, 2019
From: Chief of Department
To: Distribution List “A”
Subject: Company Based Modular Training Module 2 - Pediatric Advanced Life Support (PALS) Provider
Training
Reference; Rules & Regulations, Section 402
Enclosure: None

Officer Endorsement:
Section |[108—-R & R

1. Pediatric Advanced Life Support (PALS) Provider renewal training will begin on Monday, January 13, 2020 and will
continue through Thursday, March 5, 2020. This module is mandatory for ALL Paramedic personnel regardless of
assignment or rank.

2. PALS classes will start promptly at 0900 hours at the Treasure Island Training Facility (TITF) and end at
approximately 1600 hours.

3. H-3 Level lIl Firefighter/Paramedics assigned to Operations will be notified via the Fire Calendar and Outlook of
their scheduled training.date by the Division of Training.

4. H-3 Level Il Firefighter/Paramedics assigned to the Airport, Headquarters, or the Division of Emergency
Communications shall use the Appointments tab in the Fire Station Portal fo schedule their training date.

5. H-3 Level II Paramedics assigned to Station 49 shall attend in an off-duty status and will be paid overtime for the
duration of the course. Sign-ups will be through the Appointments tab in the Fire Station Portal. There will be a
choice of two locations (TITF or Station 49). '

6. H-8 Per Diem Paramedics and H-2 Firefighters may attend the PALS Provider renewal training in an off-duty
status, with no TC or overtime granted. Scheduling a requested training date through the Appointments tab in the

Fire Station Portal is highly recommended due to class size limitations.

7. Division Chiefs are responsible to ensure that all Paramedics in their respective Division are detailed to the training
consistent with the announcements issued from the Division of Training.

8. Questions about this module shall be directed to the EMS In-Service Training Section at (415) 318-4501.

Jeanine R. Nicholson
Chief of Department



Conefrey, Maureen (FIR)

From: Ludwig, Theresa (FIR)
Sent: Monday, December 23, 2019 9:00 AM
Subject: General Order 19 A-100, Incident Support Specialist HAM Radio Training

SAN FRANCISCO FIRE DEPARTMENT

GENERAL ORDER
December 23, 2019
File Code 19 A-100
From: Chief of Department
To: Distribution List "A"
Subject: Incident Support Specialist HAM Radio Training
Reference: Rules and Regulations, Section 402

Enclosure; None

Officer Endorsement;
Sec.1108-R.&R.

1. The San Francisco Fire Department is providing Amateur Radio (HAM) training to Department Incident
Support Specialists on a volunteer basis. :

2. If a major incident interrupts Citywide Emergency Communications, SFFD Incident Support Specialists
should be able to operate HAM radios located at SFFD Battalion houses.

3. An eight-hour HAM radio course will be held at Riordan High School (175 Phelan Ave.) on Saturday
1/25/20. On duty Incident Support Specialists will be detailed and OT or TC will be granted for off-duty
Incident Support Specialists. A 35-question FCC exam is taken at the end of the training.

4. Incident Support Specialists who wish to attend the training shall submit a General Form to the Assistant
Deputy Chief of Training by 1/10/20.

5. Questions regarding this General Order should be directed to Assistant Deputy Chief of Homeland Security
at 415-558-3680.

Jeanine R, Nicholson
Chief of Department



Conefrey, Maureen (FIR)

From: Ludwig, Theresa (FIR)
Sent: Monday, December 23, 2019 4:02 PM
Subject: General Order 19 A-101, EMS-6 Program Positions
SAN FRANCISCO FIRE DEPARTMENT
GENERAL ORDER
File Code 19 A-101
December 23, 2019
From: Chief of Department
To: Distribution List “A”
Subject: EMS-6 Program Positions

Reference:  Rules & Regulations, Section 402
Enclosures:  None

Officers Endorsement:
Sec [108-R &R

1.

The Department is advertising for the position of H-33 EMS Captain with the EMS-6 program. The
EMS-6 position reports to the EMS-6 Section Chief.

The EMS-6 positions, and placement on the EMS-6 Program Relief List, are open to permanent

members in the rank of TI-33 EMS Captain and members on the current H-33 EMS Captain Eligible
List.

The EMS-6 positions are open for re-assignment for permanent H-33 members and reachable eligibles
on the current H-33 EMS Captain list; or as an Acting Assignment* for eligibles who are not reachable
on the list at the time of selection.

*Note that an Acting Assignment shall not acquire, by virtue of the assignment, any right or
preference to a permanent appointment,

Selected Members will work out of Station 49 and may be assigned to positions working 10 or 12 hour
shifts.

Selected Members for the EMS-6 Program Relief List will be assigned an EMS-6 shift by the
Assignment Office from the Program Reliet List.

As a member of the EMS-6 team, the H-33 EMS Captain partners with outreach engagement specialists
of the Department of Homelessness and Supportive Housing, advanced clinicians of the Department of
Public Health, and base physicians from San Francisco General Hospital. The EMS-6 Captain will
identify high-frequency 911 users by utilizing electronic health care records and Department of Public
Health databases, and as part of the patient’s health care team, assist in the development and execution
of care plans,



7. Duties and responsibilities include, but are not limited to, the following:

e Respond as clinical supervisor to incidents

o Identify high frequency 911 users by using dispatch records, electronic health records, and
Department of Public Health databases

¢ Engage individuals in the community on a non-emergency basis

» Respond to calls for service from system providers

e Develop care plans, in conjunction with existing services, to address current needs and bridge the
gap until follow up with appropriate social support or medical resources

e Interface directly, and by email, with representatives of city agencies and departments

¢ Participate in program performance reviews with the advisory / steering committee and
supervisors

e DParticipate in special projects as assigned: attending inter-agency events, attending inter-agency
meetings, participating with development of proposals, budgets, timelines, and action plans

¢ Other duties as assigned based on Program and Department needs

8. Minimum Qualifications:

o Permanent appointment at the rank of H-33 EMS Captain or placement on the current H-33
Eligible List
» All State and local licenses, certifications, and accreditations must be current and valid

9. Desirable Qualifications and Skills:

e Five years’ work experience as a Paramedic in the San Francisco Fire Department

e Commitment to and enthusiasm for care of vulnerable populations

o Familiarity with crisis intervention, de-escalation and motivational interviewing techniques

e Excellent organizational, interpersonal and written communication skills

¢ Proficiency with common office and word-processing software applications

e Prior experience / qualifications in related health care fields (e.g. nursing, social work) or
customer service

10. Members selected for the EMS-6 position or for the EMS-6 Program Relief List will be required to
attend on duty, a six-week Community Training Paramedic Program. The training will be Monday
through Friday, 8 hours per day, beginning Monday, February 10, and ending Friday, March 20, 2020.

1. Applicants should submit a General Form Report and updated Personal Qualification Form (PQF) to the
Chief of Department by close of business January 10, 2020. Candidates will be selected to interview for
the positions after all applications are evaluated.

Jeanine R. Nicholson
Chief of Department



Conefrey, Maureen (FIR)

From: Ludwig, Theresa (FIR)

Sent: Thursday, December 26, 2019 1:48 PM

Subject: General Order 19 A-102, H-33 Emergency Medical Services Captain Training Instructor
Position

SAN FRANCISCO FIRE DEPARTMENT

GENERAL ORDER
File Code 19 A-102
December 26, 2019
From: Chief of Department
To: Distribution List “A” :
Subject: H-33 Emergency Medical Services Captain Training Instructor Position

Reference: Rules and Regulations, Sec. 23
Enclosures: None

Officers Endorsement:
Sec 1108 —-R &R

1. The Department is advertising for the position of H-33 Emergency Medical Services (EMS) Captain at the
- Division of Training. This position reports directly to the In-Service EMS Section Chief.

2. This position is open for re-assignment or Acting Assignment. Acting Assignments shall not acquire, by
virtue of the assignment, any right or preference to a permanent appointment.

3. Asamember of the Director of Training’s staff, the H-33 Captain assists in the development, organization,
coordination, and delivery of Department training, education and evaluation programs for probationary and
in-service EMTs, Paramedics, Firefighters and Officers. This is a 40-hour per week position. The member
may be assigned to either the 19" and Folsom or Treasure Island Training location, as needed.

4. Duties and responsibilities include, but are not limited to, the following:

¢ Training and testing of new SFFD recruits

e Training of Department members

s Designs and develops performance evaluations systems, forms and procedures; revises and
maintains department training manuals, lesson plans, training bulletins, brochures, and forms

e Prepares and presents lesson plans and classroom lectures

e Prepares, develops and implements driver training and safety programs

¢ Meets regularly with appropriate management staff to develop goals and objectives; reports
performance and discusses assigned areas of responsibility

» Participates in special projects as assigned: develops proposals, budgets, timelines, and action plans

5. Minimum Qualifications:
e Current State of California Paramedic license
+ Five years of work experience as a Paramedic
¢ Two years of work experience as a Paramedic in the City and County of San Francisco
1



¢ Candidate shall complete Fire Instructor [ certification prior to the first year of service
» Candidate shall complete American Heart Association (AHA) Instructor course in CPR, ACLS, and
PALS prior to the first year of service

6. Desired Qualifications and Skills:
¢ Comprehensive working knowledge of all aspects of field operations

Commitment to and enthusiasm for training
Familiarity with common software applications (i.e. Microseft Excel, Word, and PowerPoint)
Excellent organization, interpersonal, and written communication skills
Verifiable teaching experience in fire suppression and/or EMS
AHA Instructor status in at least one discipline (1.e. CPR, ACLS, PALS, PHTLS, etc.)
Fire Officer 1 certification
One of the following CA State Fire Marshal Instructor Certifications:

o Fire Instructor 1A and 1B (pre-2009) OR

o Training Instructor 1A and 1B (2009-2016) OR

o Instructor 1 (2016-present)
e 1CS 100, 200, and 300

* &« @& & & 8 @

7. Application Process:
o Provisions stated in G.O. 00 A-08 apply to this position. All interested H-33 EMS Captains and
members on the H-33 Eligible List shall submit a General Form Report and updated Personal
Qualification Form (PQF) to the Director of Training by Friday, January 17, 2020.

Jeanine R. Nicholson
Chief of Department
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December 12, 2019

Jeanine Nicholson, Chief of Department
San Francisco Fire Department

698 2™ Street

San Francisco, CA 94107

RE: Emily Tam EMT-P, H3L.1 Station 49
Dear Chief Nicholson,

I am writing to share with you the excellent work that EMT H3L 1 Tam performed on Thanksgiving Day
2019. It has been a tradition since the days of the San Francisco Department of Public Health Paramedic
Division for the paramedics and EMT’s using ambulance apparatus to deliver food to homebound seniors
in the less fortunate areas of San Francisco. The paramedics joined forces with the suppression
firefighters in the Asian Firefighters Association to help carve turkeys in the morning and prepare the
meals. The paramedics and EMT’s at Station 49 have continued to carry on this tradition.

For some reason, perhaps it was not well advertised, only EMT Tam showed up because she saw it on a
social media page asking for volunteers. I am grateful to ADC of EMS Tong and EMS Operations
Section Chief Tangherlini to facilitate the use of a Relief Piece driven by EMT Tang.

During the course of the food deliveries, EMT Tam comported herself in a professional and
compassionate manner upholding the finest traditions of the San Francisco Fire Department. She was the
only member to volunteer during times when we would have 2-3 apparatus and 6 members of Station 49.

EMT Tam has renewed my faith in the work being done out of Station 49 and she is to be commended for
her altruism, generosity, and service. EMT Tam showed my students the affective behavior so needed by
paramedics. I truly believe that she will make an excellent paramedic in the future and serve your
administration, the Department, and the Citizens of San Francisco very well.

Very truly yours,

L

Sebastian Wong EMT-P
Associate Professor
Paramedic Program Director
EMS Programs Coordinator

cc. Steven Nakajo, President- San Francisco Fire Commission
ADC of EMS Sandra L. Tong — Station 49
The Honorable Mayor of San Francisco Ms. London N. Breed

LAS POSITAS COLLEGE PARAMEDIC TRAINING PROGRAM
3000 CAMPUS HILL DRIVE, LIVERMORE, CALIFORNIA 94551 (925) 424-1000 EXT 2046



Conefrey, Maureen (F'!R)

From: Press Office, Mayor (MYR)

Sent: Tuesday, December 17, 2019 5:07 AM

To: Press Office, Mayor (MYR)

Subject: **% PRESS RELEASE *** MAYOR LONDON BREED ISSUES BUDGET INSTRUCTIONS TO
CITY DEPARTMENTS

Attachments: 12.17.19 Budget Instructions FY 2020-21 2021-22.pdf

FOR IMMEDIATE RELEASE:

Tuesday, December 17, 2019
Contact: Mayor’s Office of Communications, 415-554-6131

**% PRESS RELEASE ***
MAYOR LONDON BREED ISSUES BUDGET INSTRUCTIONS TO CITY
DEPARTMENTS

Mayor Breed emphasized the importance of funding homelessness services and behavioral health care, while
closing the projected budget deficit

San Francisco, CA — Mayor London N. Breed yesterday issued Budget Instructions to department heads to
guide the budget process for Fiscal Years 2020-21 and 2021-22. Mayor Breed directed department heads to
prioritize identifying funding to help people suffering on the City’s streets, and propose targeted efficiencies
and reductions to their departmental budgets to address the deficit.

“We have a homelessness, mental health, and substance use crisis on our streets, and we all need to focus on
funding services so that we can get people off the streets and into the care they desperately need,” said Mayor
Breed. “We also have a responsibility to balance the budget, so I've instructed departments to come back to my
office with budget proposals that address what is a significant two-year deficit.”

Budget Instructions are delivered every year in December, informed by the estimated the two-year deficit for
the upcoming budget cycle, which is based upon the projected four-year deficit for long-term financial planning
jointly projected by the Mayor’s Budget Office, the Controller, and the Budget and Legislative Analyst’s
Office. The instructions inform departments how to prioritize their proposed budgets for the upcoming two-year
budget process.

Mayor Breed announced that the City is projecting a budget shortfall of approximately $420 million over the
upcoming two budget years, out of an annual general fund budget of $6 billion. The shortfall is the result of the
rate of revenue growth slowing while costs are rising. The shortfall must be balanced by June 1%, 2020, when
the proposed budget is submitted to the Board of Supervisors. Budget proposals from departments are due on
February 21%, 2020. Following submission of the budget proposals, the Mayor’s Budget Office will evaluate the
requests and develop the Mayor’s proposed balanced budget to submit to the Board,

Mayor Breed’s top priority for the coming year is to provide housing, shelter and services for people who are
struggling on our streets, This includes the Mayor’s efforts to open 1,000 new shelter beds by the end of 2020
and expand the number of behavioral health beds and services. Mayor Breed also instructed department heads
to prioritize funding for clean and safe streets, and healthy and vibrant neighborhoods, and to focus on being
responsive to residents and supporting City workers who are trying to help people.



One of Mayor Breed’s priorities for the coming year is Mental Health SF, which was approved unanimously by
the Board of Supervisors on December 10", Mental Health SF is an overhaul of San Francisco’s mental health
system and guarantees mental health care to San Franciscans who lack insurance or who are experiencing
homelessness, with a focus on delivering services to the 4,000 people who are homeless and suffering from both
mental health and substance use disorder. The implementation of Mental Health SF is expected to cost
approximately $100 million annually. Some elements of Mental Health SF may be funded in the FY 2020-21
and 2021-22 budgets, but the program will also largely require new revenue sources.

Mayor Breed and Board of Supervisors President Norman Yee have asked the Controller to convene a process
to reform the City’s business tax, which could provide a new revenue stream for Mental Health SF. The City
Administrator and the Capital Planning Committee are also looking at moving up a Public Health Bond for the
November 2020 election to help pay for capital improvements associated with Mental Health SF.

#HHt



